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at Mr. Brekken's home
Crookston, Minnesota

Wilburn Brekken - WB
Norman Achin - NA

NA: Mr. Brekken, why don't you start out just giving me some
background information about yourself, where you were born, your
education, when you started farming, and so forth?

WB: I was born in 1920. My parents were farmers, so I became
involved in farming through that. My dad started to grow sugar
beets in 1934. I started growing sugar beets in 1943, and I
continued up until 1986. I was a member of the Red River Valley
[Sugar] Beet Growers Association for all the number of years that
they were organized. I was a director from 1965 until 1986. I
became an officer about 1968. As first officer, I was treasurer
of that association. Then I became Chairman of the Board of the
Red River Valley [Sugar] Beet Growers Association in 1968 through
'72. So I was involved in the takeover of American Crystal at
that time.

NA: Were you raised on a farm?

WB: Yes.

NA: You were raised on a farm. You said that your dad began
growing sugar beets in 1934. What other crops? Did you grow
anything else prior to then or after then?

WB: Well, prior to that it was all cereal crops and potatoes.
Then he got involved in the sugar beets, as I mentioned before.

NA: So sugar beets from then on out?

WB: Sugar beets along with the other cereal crops.

NA: He didn't abandon those?

WB: No. I don't think anybody ever just grew sugar beets alone.

NA: You got involved with it before you inherited it from your
father?
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WB: Not really. My first contract was 25 acres. I got 15 acres
from the old American Crystal Sugar Company, and I got ten acres
from my dad. That's how I started.

NA: With 25 acres first of all. What can you tell me about the
provisions of your first contract?

WB: The sugar Company furnished the seed and the fertilizer for
those first contracts. They carried the finances up until fall,
and they also financed the labor, I believe, at that time, and
recruited labor for thinning and hoeing of sugar beets. I guess
my first beets, I think we were in the mechanism harvesting of
them at that time.

NA: In the contract, what types of things did the Company set
forth in the contract? It was things like beet acreage, wasn't
it?

WB: You had to grow up on summer fallow, was one of the things,
and you had to put on so much fertilizer. That was stipulated.
If I remember right, at that time you couldn't plant beets until
the tenth of May.

NA: Did the seed have to come from the Company?

WB: Yes, it did.

NA: They supplied it, but you had to pay for it?

WB: Yes. Sure.

NA: It was deducted from that.

WB: Yes.

NA: How was the first contract, or any contracts after that,
anything you want to tell me? How did the Company calculate the
buying price? How did they calculate what they paid you?

WB: They used the average sugar content for the whole Valley.
Everybody got paid on the same basis, except tonnage was
different. But the sugar content was on an average for the whole
Valley.

NA: Did they have a set price per ton, and everything above that
goes—

WB: Based on the sugar content.

NA: Just purely on sugar content?
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WB: Yes.

NA: But there wasn't a minimum level price per ton?

WB: Not that I recall, no.

NA: You started out with 25 acres,
later on.

I imagine that increased

WB: Yes, it did. I guess when we bought the Company in 1972, I
was up to, I think, 170 acres through the Company.

Did that increase afterwards?

Well, after we bought the Company, you bought your acres.

So what did you have then?

I ended up with 440 acres when I quit growing sugar beets.

NA:

WB:

NA:

WB:

NA:
decided that sugar beets were doing fairly well?

So it increased little by little, year after year. You

WB: You took what they would give you, and there was an
allotment that came out. They increased the capacity of their
mills. When I first started growing sugar beets, our beets were
processed in East Grand Forks. After that, the mill was built at
Moorhead and a mill was built at Crookston and there was one at
Drayton, so they were able to increase their overall acres.

NA: But they didn't tell you a maximum?

WB: Oh, yes.

NA: They told you maximum and minimum?

WB: Oh, sure. Whatever you contracted for, that was actual
acres, and they were measured. So if you had a contract for 100
acres, that's what you could produce—no more, no less.

NA: In those years from the very start to '86, when you stopped,
what were your yields like on an average? Do you remember any
bad years, particularly bad or particularly good years?

WB: I guess probably the poorest crop that I had was in 1962, a
real wet spring. I ended up with 130 acres. I think we had
something like six and three-quarter tons. But that was probably
above average for the area. That was probably the poorest year
that we had.

NA: But generally, sugar beets have been good, is that right?
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WB: Oh, yes. Yes, they have. Of course, back in those days,
you know, ten tons of beets was a good crop. Now we've got
different seeds and our agronomic practices are much different
than they were early on.

NA: How were the seeds that the Company supplied?
generally good?

Were they

WB: They were good at the time. Then, of course, they came up
with blue seeds.

NA: New hybrids?

WB: New hybrids.

NA: Your father grew sugar beets. I imagine you learned quite a
lot about sugar beets from him.

WB: Yes.

NA: But I'm wondering, did you get any advice? Of course, you
had field men coming around. Who did you get most of your advice
from, the field men or the County Extension Agents?

WB: It was the field men. The County Extension Agents really
didn't know much about growing sugar beets, you know.

NA: They learned from the farmers?

WB: Mostly, yes. Most of their information was hearsay and what
they picked up from somebody else. No, most of our advisory
group came from within the Company.

NA: How were the field men? What can you say about them? Their
advice was generally sound?

WB: Yes, yes. They were pretty well-trained people.

NA: Did you personally, as you were going through, read anything
on sugar beets? Any publications, anything that might give you
an idea?

WB: Back in the early days, there wasn't too many publications
out. You got your information from your field men. Some Company
bulletins would come out, but research in sugar beets didn't
start until late in the '60s, really. That's about when the
university, NDSU, got involved, and the Crookston ag station out
here got involved. There wasn't much before that.

NA: Did you get very much information from people like the
Bernie Youngquist operation up there at the ag station?
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WB: Well, see, they were kind of Johnny-come-lately in the sugar
beet industry, as far as that goes. But sure, they ran a lot of
experiments such as that. It was correlated with the NDSU and
such as that down there. So there was information come out of
there, but most of it was on-hands experience, really.

NA: How well did your sugar beet crops do? We touched on this a
little bit, but how well compared to the other crops? You did
increase acreage after a while. Did that mean that you decreased
acreage for other such things?

WB: That's probably true, unless you increased your land
holdings and operation. Then, of course, the rest of it stayed.
But on balance, the beet return per acre was superior to anything
else, except probably potatoes.

NA: Potatoes were very good?

WB: But you had to be in a potato area, too, to have a good
return on potatoes. In this area, which was quite wet with heavy
soil, potatoes weren't all that good.

NA: Let's change just a minute and go to labor. The Company
supplied the labor?

WB: They recruited the labor.

NA: How did they go about doing that?

WB: They sent a man down to Texas. They knew how many acres you
had. I don't remember exactly, but I think they were thinking of
ten acres per person to take care of your thinning and hoeing.
Back then it was hand-thinning, you know, when we started off.
So they would go to Texas and recruit families for the growers.

NA: Did they drive them up?

WB: Well, I don't recall, except for the nationals. They
brought them up by rail, but the rest of them, they furnished
them money to drive up. Advanced them money, in fact. They
advanced them money on their wages to get up here.

NA: Who were these others? You had Mexicans, nationals. Who
else?

WB: The only time we had the Mexican nationals was through the
war, when we were short on labor. I can remember in the fall,
during the war, we had German prisoners that topped beets. They
were somewhat—I shouldn't say recruited, but they had some of
them that they had them stationed here in Crookston. They stayed
at the sports arena. Then you'd go in there and haul them out.
They were guarded, in a sense, but they were prisoners of war.
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NA: They didn't have chains or anything?

WB: No, no.

NA: They were just out there in the field, maybe happy to be
there?

WB: I'm sure they were. They did a service for us, too, because
we were short of labor.

NA: I'll ask you how the POW worked, but as far as the migrant
labor of the Mexican nationals and such, there were specific U.S.
department regulations which you had to abide by. What were some
of those regulations and who did they apply to?

WB: They didn't take care of the housing, but they had the
standards for your housing that had to meet certain standards.
Their wages were set. You had to pay them according to the
national scale for that type of work. They were paid by the
acre. The nationals, we paid them every two weeks. You supplied
them with groceries, but you'd take that out of their wages, you
know, when they were paid. But the domestic labor from Texas,
some of them only got paid once a year. They'd draw on their
wages, but they'd get paid probably the first of August or
something like that.

NA: What were you required to do for them? Just a house?
that good enough?

Is

WB: A house. The water had to be up to good standards, toilet
facilities, and you had to furnish them transportation to their
work, to their job. Early on, a lot of them didn't have their
own transportation, but later on they did have pick-ups and vans
and stuff that they could get there by themselves. A lot of
times, the owner would furnish them the gasoline, just give them
the gasoline to get to work. Didn't charge them anything for
that.

NA: How many did you use at any one time? How many did you
employ?

WB: Oh, I don't just remember. Of course, when we got up to the
bigger acreage, then we did an awful lot of it mechanically, the
seeding and the chemicals for the weeding. I think the largest
group we had was about 13.

NA: These were paid. There were specific regulations, weren't
there, set down by the Company about—?

WB: Set by the government.
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NA: Set by the government, then, how much—?

WB: The wage scale was set by the government.

NA: But it wasn't just a standard wage scale,
different rates for different duties?

Wasn't it

WB: Yes. The thinning, if I recall, at that time was $22 an
acre for thinning, and I think $15 for the first hoeing and $10
for the second hoeing, or something like that. Yes, each
operation had a specific earning value, you know.

NA: I don't recall the date exactly, and on a different line of
questioning. I believe it's called the Sugar Beet Growers
Institute, which was called the International Sugar Beet
Institute, was a big thing.

WB: Not that early it wasn't.

NA: No, not early. When did that get going, and how successful
was that?

WB: You're talking about the national institute?

NA: Yes, yes. They had annual meetings at Crookston, I believe,
for a while at West Fargo, involved with the Winter Carnival and
such.

WB: That's two different things. You're talking about the
national. They never were involved in Crookston or in West
Fargo.

NA: Okay.

WB: The national, see, that was formed with Red River Valley
Sugar Beet Growers, Western Beet Growers, Southern Texas Beet
Growers, California. That was the national.

NA: There wasn't a Sugar Beet Growers Institute?

WB: Yes, but you're talking about the Red River Valley Sugar
Beet Growers.

NA: That's what I meant, yes.

WB: That's a different thing. The Red River Valley Sugar Beet
Growers was formed probably—I don't recall the exact year—but
in the late '20s. Walter Ross was the first chairman of that
group. Then there was negotiation with Western Sugar Beet
Growers. We were involved in that. But I don't recall much
about that group.
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NA: The Sugar Beet Growers Institute, I was told, you had
meetings. You had people, ag experts, who had ideas on
pesticides and herbicides, and you had machinery people who were
selling their new wares and so forth?

WB: Yes, yes. Okay, yes. That was the Institute that they had
in West Fargo, yes.

NA: How successful was that?

WB: Oh, yes, attended all over. They were very successful. In
fact, now they've just brought it down into one, the one that's
held here at Crookston. Then I believe right now there's one
held, too, at Southern Minnesota, down in the Renville area, I
think. It's much smaller than this one here.

NA: It's very useful for farmers?

WB: You had a chance to see the new equipment, probably as much
as anything, you know. Yes, there were people that talked on the
chemicals and one thing and another, coming up at the time, how
to use it. I suppose really it's through that Institute that the
university probably got involved more than any other time,
because they had real good speakers and people that were
knowledgeable in that field.

NA: Let's talk a little bit about the machinery. Do you
remember anything about some of the early machinery from on-hands
to the machinery you used to harvest and cultivate, the seed
drills and such? Part of the provisions of the early contracts,
maybe it wasn't in there, but the Company supplied the early seed
drills, is that right?

WB: Not the early ones. There was a time in there when they did
promote a six-row beet drill, but it was not successful. I guess
the reason that that was done, I think some of the officers in
the Company had put some money into a machine company. That was
only pushed for just a couple of years. That implement really
didn't work all that good.

NA: Were you involved with that?

WB: My dad was, yes. They got their feet in hot water and
backed away from it, because it didn't work. I can't remember
the name of the beet grower.

NA: Some of the other machines later on? Do you remember
anything that you used or didn't use for a particular reason?

WB: I guess when we got to mechanical topping, our first
mechanical topper was one of International Harvester's. There
was some that had been out prior to that. There was one that
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they called a Harvall. That wasn't very successful. It was in
the area for three or four years, but that wasn't very
successful. Then John Deere came out with a two-row, and that
was a pretty successful machine. Then they come then with the
row beaters and the scalping units, then just the harvesting and
loading units. Probably the first form of mechanism that I was
involved in was when the labor used to top the beets on the row,
and then we had a mechanical loader. That, I think, was back in
about 1942. There was a loader made here in the machine shop in
Crookston, Espe Loader. The one we had was a Paasa loader. That
was made up at Oslo. That was a [side delivery?].

NA: Oslo, Norway?

WB: No, Oslo, Minnesota.

NA: Let's talk about the crop a little bit, the crop itself. In
your opinion, is the sugar beet crop a better crop to have in a
dry season like the last couple that we've had, or in a wet
season?

WB: Well, of course, average is the better. I think when it's
real dry, every crop suffers. When it's real wet, every crop
suffers, also. So whether they're better in a dry year or a wet
year, it's a little bit hard to say. It depends on the degree of
either, either the wetness or the dryness, you know. But on
balance with anything else, yes, you probably still fare better
with sugar beets than anything else.

NA: Why don't we take a couple of minutes, or a little bit,
anyhow, and go into the Red River Valley [Sugar Beet] Growers
Association itself, and talk a little bit about that. You were
involved, I suppose, through your father, from the very start.

WB: Well, not through the Red River Valley [Sugar] Beet Growers
Association, because you had to be a contracted beet grower to
belong to the Association. But yes, I've belonged since I've
grown beets. In the early '40s I started to grow beets. Then I
was involved in the [Red River Valley] Sugar Beet Growers
Association as a member.

NA: When did your father stop [being a member of the Red River
Valley Sugar Beet Growers Association] ? He would not have been
involved in the mid-'3Os when it began?

WB: Well, I can't remember when he quit growing sugar beets. In
the early '50s, probably, '50, '51, someplace in there. Then he
retired.

NA: You've been very active in the Association from what I've
heard, from what I've read, and so forth. Have you held any
office?
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WB: Yes. The first office that I held was treasurer. I guess I
held that for three years. Then I was President of the
Association for four years, from 1968 to 1972. That was the
maximum that you could be a chairman,
today.

I think that's still true

NA: So that was after Mr. [Lyle] Kiel, then, is that right? He
was '61 to '65. There was somebody in between?

WB: Yes. Arnet Weinlaeder was between Lyle Kiel [and me].

NA: Were you a director then? Were you on the board then for
the rest of the time?

WB: See, when I was president, that's when we bought American
Crystal. I went on then from that position to the first Chairman
of the American Crystal Sugar Beet Growers.

NA: You were first chairman?

WB: First chairman. I was 18 months, yes.

NA: What were some of the early leaders then of the
organization? I've been in contact with C. Einar Johnson, Hugh
Trowbridge, Lyle Kiel.

WB: Well, R.T. Adams. Walter Ross was the first president of
the Association. Then R.T. Adams, I think, followed him. Then I
believe Lyle Kiel followed R.T. Adams, then Weinlaeder followed
him. Then I followed Arnet. Then I believe George Sinner
followed him. I'm not sure.

NA: He [George Sinner, Governor of North Dakota] was a member,
of course. His whole family was a member. Sure. They formed
the initial organization, right? They were some of the early
leaders?

WB: Well, yes. Hugh Trowbridge was one of the early ones, and
Walter Ross. Then I guess I'm not sure who the drivers were back
then either. See, that was formed back in 1926.

NA: Right.

WB: I guess right offhand I couldn't name names, I guess, but
those people were involved. Of course, like you said, C. Einar
Johnson was up there. There were a couple others. I can't think
of their names now, but they were very much involved.

NA: In your opinion, when you look back at the organization, the
structure and so forth, what would you saw are the principal
strengths and the major weaknesses of that sort of government?
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It was formed to give a united voice with discussions with the
Company and with the government.

WB: Well, their strength should have been within legislation.
That's really what their strengths should have been. But they
didn't have to negotiate with the Company on contracts and such
as that for the Growers. That was the liaison for the Growers
between the Company. Back at that time, when American Crystal
was bought by the Association, then a new cooperative was formed,
so the Red River Valley [Sugar] Beet Growers are a different
identity entirely than the Crystal Growers.

NA: Sure. You said the strengths should have been in
legislation. It wasn't earlier on?

WB: Yes, it was, but then they had to give in to, in a sense,
politics in the Company, because legislation is where we had to
have some strength in numbers.

NA: Sure. You were, as you said, very much involved in the
acquisition of American Crystal and all that entails. Can you
describe basically how the relationship between the Association
and the Company was beginning with the '40s, and how it
progressed on until the early '70s to the acquisition? I think
the final agreement was the year after you left, in 1973, wasn't
it?

WB: Yes, as I left there, but then, see, I became Chairman of
the Board of American Crystal.

NA: How did that begin, starting in, say, the '40s, or however
far back you want to go? Where were some of the politics and the
dynamics that were at work?

WB: You mean with the Association?

NA: With the Association and with the Company. What led to the
acquisition?

WB: That really started about 1970, really. The Company had
seven mills at that time. They had a mill at Chaska. They had
closed that one. They had one at Mason City, Iowa they were
going to close that one. They were going to close the one at
East Grand Forks. See, they were a stock company, and if they
could make 40 cents a share for their shareholders, that's all
they cared about. They didn't care where they got it, really.
See, the Valley was down to 150,000 acres when we took over, when
we bought the Company.

NA: Just to stop you briefly, why did they close it? They
weren't modern enough?
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WB: They weren't modern enough.

NA: No beets?

WB: Oh, no, the beets were there. You see, a stock company only
had to make so much money. They could make it out of the good
mills, so they were going to close down. They had closed those
at Chaska and Mason City.

NA: Did they close the Oxnard one? I'm sorry, Rocky —

WB: Rocky Ford. We closed that after we made the purchase. The
reason, we would have sold it to the millers if they could have
come up with the money. The costs out there, it was an old mill
and the costs were just too much. They couldn't take it over,
and we couldn't afford to run it from here. So we kept parts for
the mill, I think, for three or four years after that. The East
Grand Forks mill, that was scheduled to close. That was an old
mill. But then we updated it, and we built the new mill beside
it.

NA: At the time, you had the Moorhead mill, the East Grand Forks
mill, Crookston mill.

WB: And Dray ton.

NA: And Dray ton.

WB: That was the mills in the Valley.
Clarksburg mill.

Then we had the

NA: Clarksburg is where, again?

WB: California. And the Rocky Ford mill is in Colorado.

NA: Which you closed down?

WB: The mill in Rocky Ford, that was closed down. The
Clarksburg mill, that was sold then to a Growers group out there,
one of the groups like we had here.

NA: So finally you only had the Valley?

WB: We just had the Valley. We acquired the Hillsboro mill then
in 1974.

NA: So then starting in the last "60s or early '70s, just
explain —

[Begin Tape 1, Side A]

NA: What can you explain, then, about the acquisition?
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WB: Well, the Company kept cutting back acres all the time,
cutting us down. We had 210, 215,000 acres in the late '60s, and
then they started cutting back because of the mills not being
able to handle it. They had cut us back to 150,000 acres, and we
decided then that we had to either get them to improve the mills
or somehow acquire the mills. So we went with the idea that we'd
make a purchase offer, which we did.

NA: So it was a problem of livelihood, then, for you?

WB: Right. You bet.

NA: Just to interrupt one more time, at that time was Al
Bloomquist on the board then and aided with that?

WB: Yes, Al Bloomquist come on board in about '62.

NA: What was his role?

WB: Well, he was executive secretary. He had the same role that
[Dick] Fitzsimons has now.

NA: But did he have a role in the early acquisition?

WB: He played a part in it, yes. He played a part, I'd say
quite an important part. He didn't have any money in it, you
know; he couldn't put any money in it. So yes, he did a lot of
correspondence work for us. Yes, he did a lot of the foot work.
We were fortunate enough to hire the right people, and I guess
some of that would have to be attributed to Al. First outside
person that we contacted was the Oppenheimer law firm. There we
got a man by the name of Ed Denn.

NA: Who advised you then?

WB: On what would have to be done or how we would go about it.
Then the second group that got involved was the Arthur Anderson
firm in Minneapolis, a public-accountant firm. Then out of that
group we got a gentleman by the name of LeRoy Knuths. Then that
was kind of the nucleus, those two guys, with Al and myself and
Arnet, Wally Nyquist, and Herb Anderson from the Association were
kind of the nucleus of that group, the leaders of that group we
put together. Then from there we got Lobe Rhodes [consulting
firm] from New York involved in there, and they're a money-
management group. A guy by the name of Watty Davison with us out
of there.

Then from that, then we got the banks in the Valley
involved. The two principal banks were the—I should say the
three principal banks, I guess, would be the two banks in
Crookston and the First National Bank in Moorhead. The First
National Bank and Trust Company of Fargo was involved, but they
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didn't have very many Growers involved. I think they only had
something like a dozen Growers, but they did furnish us some
expertise that was very beneficial to us. When we got all done
with it, we were involved with the big banks in Minneapolis and
American National in California. They were one of our bigger
banks.

NA: So then you made an offer to the Company, is that the idea?

WB: We made a stock offer, yes.

NA: So in a sense, buying stock?

WB: That's true. We had to pay off all their stockholders. We
had to raise $21 million, which we did, and we borrowed the rest
from a bank of co-ops.

NA: What was the rest?

WB: I signed the first note with the bank of co-ops, and that
was for the balance of the purchase price and the operating
money. It was $77,500,000. Herb Anderson and I signed those.

NA: He was out of Hillsboro?

WB: He happened at that time to be the recording secretary of
the Red River Valley [Sugar] Beet Growers Association in my term
of office.

NA: So that's how it came about. What happened in the actual
acquisition? After it was borrowed, you did what you needed to.
You closed the Rocky Ford plant. What other types of things did
you do?

WB: First we closed the Mason City plant.

NA: That was slated to be closed, anyway.

WB: Yes. The Rocky Ford plant, we operated that for three or
four years; I don't remember exactly. We operated that for a few
years. See, down there the problem was the freight cost. Their
beets were so far away. I don't think they had any beets within
55 miles of those, and spread out much farther than that to New
Mexico. Freight costs killed that.

NA: Were there any Growers who weren't in favor of the
acquisition, who left?

WB: Oh, yes. See, you had to pay $100 an acre. That's the
price put on the beets. Yes, most of them were up in that Gilby
area, up in that area in North Dakota. There were a few in the
Drayton area that left us, too, but a very small percentage,
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really.

NA: So the majority were in favor of it?

WB: Yes.

NA: This is a naive question, but was that $100 an acre very
much more? Why did they leave, exactly? Was that more a hassle
than working with the old Company?

WB: I don't think it was economics, really. The leaders of
those groups that dissented were not co-op-minded people. They
didn't believe in the co-op concept. That was really the number-
one thing.

NA: So they were never strong members to begin with?

WB: They were strong members, growing beets for American
Crystal, but they never did join the co-op, because there's
factions that don't believe in co-ops.

NA: What else can you say from the early '70s until you left in
'86? Then it would be American Crystal totally?

WB: Yes.

NA: Of course, the relationship between American Crystal and the
Growers Association was probably very good then, right?

WB: Well, yes, it was. At that point, then, the Association
didn't have anything to do with American Crystal. Their primary
role at that point was legislation, and that was their job. They
did a hell of a good job on it. A lot of things go on in
legislation since that time. Crystal was involved in it, too,
but that was really the strength of the association was the
legislation.

NA: Just to back up a little bit, when you were an officer in
the Association, did you ever do any lobbying at Washington? Did
you ever go with Einar Johnson, Hugh Trowbridge—?

WB: No, they never went with me, either. They were there prior,
too. They were back in the early days. That was a different
thing, see.

NA: I forgot.

WB: See, they were 20 years earlier. So, no, they weren't
involved in that at that time. Yes, we went to Washington many,
many, many times.

NA: Did you go not only as an Association member, but as
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chairman or as a new officer at American Crystal?

WB: See, the officers were the ones, really, that had done the
negotiating. You have your president and your secretary and your
treasurer, and probably a couple of other people would go. But
Al Bloomquist used to always travel with that group. I was
fortunate enough that I got to go a couple of times when Lyle
Kiel was still president, to Washington, to kind of learn the
ropes and get the feel of it.

NA: Did you ever testify at an Ag Committee hearing?

WB: Oh, yes.

NA: You did? What kind of thing was the congressional committee
looking for? Why did they ask you?

WB: When the Sugar Act was continued, you know, we had to
testify for that, and we had to testify, really, against the
users, the Coca-Colas and those kind of people. They all wanted
the Sugar Act kicked out of there. They didn't want that
anymore. They wanted free sugar, really. So that's where our
biggest problem come, was with the sugar users, to fight them for
our share of the market.

NA: Just to jump back a little bit, did the Growers Association
want any of the co-ops or ag groups or farm bureaus and such to
further its goals to support the farmers?

WB: Most of the sugar-beet legislation, they formed groups with
the beet growers around the rest of the United States. Farm
Bureau was not a supporter of the sugar industry. Never was. I
don't think it is today. The other farm groups really didn't get
involved all that much, but we had our grower group in
California, they had their group, and then we joined. That's
where this national group that you were talking about a while
ago, that's where that come out of. It took a number of years
for that really to get formed and get put together, and now they
do have a national group and officers from each one of these
groups, their officers are out of each one of these, the Red
River Valley [Sugar] Beet Growers Association, California Beet
Growers, Wyoming, Colorado, and all of those guys, Texas.

NA: You've not mentioned this, but I've interviewed some people
who have said back even from the early days and on through, one
of the big problems—well, there were numerous problems between
the Growers Association and the Company regarding acreage and
with the railroads, too, involved with loading facilities. Some
growers told me that they had to wait for hours at times to load.
Others said that they just could not work with the Company in
some cases to get better acreage and better terms to the
contract. What do you know about that from your time on the
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Association?

WB: I think after I look at both sides, you know, it's kind of
like labor and management has been all the way. Really, you
know, you have to see both sides of it. Like I say, as far as
the Company was concerned, they had their stockholders that they
had to answer to. As long as they made them a buck a share—

NA: They were happy.

WB: That was happy, see. Yes, there was things, but the
railroads were involved early on in legislation. I can remember
a guy by the name of Reising way back.

NA: D.W. Reising. Sure.

WB: Way back, you know. He worked for the sugar-beet industry.
I think the blame the railroads, I don't think really is right.
I think railroad employees were jealous of farmers more than
anything.

NA: Why was that?

WB: I don't know. I don't know. I'll tell you, there was no
harder group back in the early days to get along with than
railroad men, because they thought they owned the damn country,
to tell you the truth. I've told them that and I've told them
that. They did. They were hard. They would pull a car out from
its loading station. We had a lot of loading stations, as far as
that goes, around. There was a station right over here by Lyle
Kiel's. There were loading stations in Crookston. Of course,
they went to the truck haul. Yes, you could say you had problems
with everybody, but you've got to look at both sides of it, too.
But the railroad, per se, the top railroad people, they showed an
interest and done some things for us. Today they're big
supporters of American Crystal. We've got real good working
agreements with them, with the railroad today.

NA: The Western Sugar Beet Growers, do you recall that? What do
you know about that organization?

WB: I couldn't answer questions on that because I'm just not
familiar with it.

NA: You joined the new American Crystal team as chairman. Did
you hold any other offices?

WB: I was vice chairman up until, I think, '82. See, we could
only serve four three-year terms, so 12 years was the extent. So
when I left the vice-chairman's position, I felt it was time for
someone else to get into that position that was going to move up
the ladder, because there was no use for me to stay there 'til
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the day I quit and the president quits and then everybody, you
know—

NA: Gets to move up?

WB: Yes, gets to move up then. This way, we did a lot of work
in Washington as Crystal people, after we became Crystal. So
those guys then that are the president and the vice president
today, they got a chance to move into that area and get
acquainted with it.

NA: What type of work did you do as Crystal people at the
congressional level? What were you looking for that you weren't,
or that you were looking for, as Association members?

WB: As sugar legislation, to keep the Sugar Act in place, that's
really what it was.

NA: On that, the Company and the Growers were in sync then?

WB: They were.

NA: Were you ever called to testify or did you ever attend a
congressional meeting that had to do with something other than
the Sugar Act and sugar legislation?

WB: Really, everything was pretty much based on the Sugar Act.
That's where your import quotas were there, and you had labor
provisions in the Sugar Act that had to be protected or worked on
or changed or whatever. So yes, it all had to do, really, with
sugar, you know.

NA: Sure. Now, this just about concludes our interview. Did you
have anything else that you'd like to add that we didn't cover,
that you'd like to talk about?

WB: I always thought that having been very much involved,
really, with the acquisition of the Company, I think it was the
best thing for the Valley since the Indians left here, really,
because like I said, we were 150,000 acres and now we're up to
335,000 acres. So you can just imagine the economic impact that
that's had on this Valley. It's just tremendous.

NA: Thank you very much for the interview. I think we've had a
good interview.

WB: I hope we have. I hope there's something in there you can
use.

NA: I think so. I think so.

[End of interview]
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